
 Minutes of Committee Meeting

Transportation Research Board

83rd Annual Meeting

Committee on Accessible Transportation and Mobility (ABE60)

Wednesday, January 14, 2004, 8:00 am-11: 30 am

Hemisphere Room, Hilton, Washington, DC

ATTENDANCE: (See Attached List- Attachment A_ 1)

AGENDA: (Attached Attachment A- 2)

1. Call to order and welcome. Kit Mitchell, Kate Hunter-Zaworski, Co- Chairs.

2. Introductory comments, and introduction of members and friends.

This is a significant transition year for our Committee, with Kit and Kate taking over from Ling Suen as Co-chairs, and Rob Barnes assuming the secretary role. Kit acknowledged the support provided by Rob during this transition period. He asked all members and friends to be understanding during the transition.

Kit listed the other new Committee Executives, namely:

· Ann Frye and Maryvonne Dejeammes, Co-chairs, Subcommittee on International Activities

· Carol Schweiger, Chair, Subcommittee on Advanced Technology and

· Russell Thatcher and Lalita Sen, Co-chairs, Research Subcommittee
He was also very pleased to announce that Ling Suen had been awarded Emeritus Status by TRB. He thanked Committee members for their ready support on this initiative. He noted that Committee membership is under review. TRB requires that one third of the current members must be rotated off the Committee. The roster can include up to 25 members, 4 international members from outside North America, Emeritus members and younger members.

3. Review of Minutes of Previous Meeting and Action Items, Co-chairs, and Secretary, Rob Barnes

 Minutes:  no corrections were put forward; as such, the minutes were adopted.

 Action Items:  the Co-chairs requested that members suggest names for                 new members to them.

Research Problem statements: Kate thanked Russell and Lalita for their excellent work as the new Co-chairs of the Research Subcommittee in handling the TCRP/Easter Seals Project ACTION research proposals. Russell indicated that he would provide an update on this when he does the Research Subcommittee report.

New Action Items: Ann Frye indicated that Maryvonne Dejeammes has been working on a glossary of terms, and will follow-up with her and report back to the Co-chairs. 

4. TRB Staff Announcements – Claire Felbinger, Senior Program Officer. 

There are over 9,300 attendees at this year’s Annual Meeting. Claire also reported that ABE60 is considered by TRB to be a very active Committee, generating strong papers and research proposals. 

Three papers presented at last year’s Committee-sponsored Paper Session were published in TRB’s Transportation Research Record (TRR) No. 1848, “Transportation Management and Public Policy “, namely:

· “ Resolving Conflict Between Mobility-Impaired Passenger Requirements

        and Freight Service on Mixed High and Low Platform U.S. Railroad

        Lines “ (Morlok)

· “ From Basic Rights to Full Access: Elements of Current Accessibility

        Practice in Developing Countries “ (Venter, Rickert, Maunder)

· “ Departure Time Choice for Recreational Activities by Elderly

        Nonworkers “ (Okola)

Claire suggested that our Committee might want to send some papers to other Committees, like Traffic or Pedestrian, to push accessibility issues out. She also noted that any papers submitted to TRANSED must be revised and resubmitted to TRB. The TRR is not available in full format by electronic media, and all aspects of the TRR are being reviewed by TRB. In light of all the papers that will be submitted to TRANSED, the Committee could have a prolific publishing year. She also noted that our research proposals may be disseminated anywhere we feel is appropriate, as a way to get research started that is not funded by TCRP, etc..

The Committee made a request that the Electronic Paper Review software be modified so that reviewers get informed when the author has revised the paper.  We also need to make sure that we are aware that papers requiring revisions are actually revised. The committee also discussed with Claire, the need for the paper review materials to be made available in accessible formats.

Kit and Claire presented Ling Suen with her Certificate of Emeritus Status. Members acknowledged Ling’s outstanding contribution to TRB over the years.

TCRP- Gwen Chisholm, TCRP Staff, provided a brief update regarding this Research program. She referred to TCRP’s “ Annual report of Progress, 2003“ and their website that contains valuable information re: topics of interest for this year’s research proposals. She also informed the group of the following deadlines:

· nominating an individual to serve on a TCRP panel: January 19, 2004. NOTE: The Committee requested an extension of one week due to the fact that members attending the Annual Meeting were not in a position to respond until they return to their home bases.

· TCRP Synthesis Topics: March 31, 2004

· Submitting a Research Problem Statement: June 15, 2004

She also noted that TCRP is going through the reauthorization process and the expected level of funding could range between 8.2 and 15 million dollars

5. Reports of Sub-committees – (complete details of each meeting are in the minutes of the sub committee)
ABE60(1)  Sub-committee on International Activities

Maryvonne Dejeammes and Anne Frye, Co-Chairs

Anne reported that Maryvonne was not present. She noted an excellent presentation by the TRANSED 2004 team (material attached to ABE60(1) minutes).  A total of 189 papers had been received, of which 97 had been accepted for presentation, 57 for poster sessions and a further 11 were being considered either for presentation or poster sessions. Ann indicated that the organizers were looking for panel/session moderators. Suggestions are to be forwarded to Ann, with a c.c. to Kit, for consideration. She acknowledged the high level of organization and that there will be many technical site visits and social events.

Michael Winter, FTA, indicated that he was working on obtaining financial

support for persons with disabilities from North America to attend TRANSED.

Ann provided a brief status report on TRANSED 2007. There has been excellent support from Transport Canada, and a final decision on the venue, either Toronto or Montreal, will be made in the near future.  Claudine Sauvé of Transport Canada had attended the meeting of ABE60(1), specifically to provide a briefing on plans for TRANSED 2007.  Members of ABE60 expressed their appreciation for the involvement and support of Transport Canada.

Tom Rickert, Access Exchange International (AEI), reported on his work around the world. He made reference to the roundtable session, “ Toward an Action Plan for Inclusive Transport in the Developing World “, sponsored by the Transport Sector of the World Bank, held on Sunday, January 11, 2004, from 1:30 to 5:00 p.m. He also distributed copies of AEI’s latest newsletter and highlighted his work to promote knowledge exchange in developing countries.

Ling Suen, International Centre on Accessible Transportation, noted her work on a common data base on accessibility guidelines and best practices. Also noted the need for a data base on accessible vehicles and mobility equipment. Kate will contact Tom for linkages to AEI web materials.

ABE60(2): Sub-committee on Advanced Technology & Accessible Transportation 

Carol Schweiger, Chair

Carol was not able to attend this meeting. In her absence, Kate provided a brief report.

 Kate noted that there was limited discussion regarding the need to document the impact of advanced technology’s in the transition of persons with visual impairments from paratransit to regular, conventional services. She also referred to the ITS World Congress, noting that there were many papers on the use of advanced technology to assist sensory disabled travelers, but  that none of the papers were from North America.

Ling made reference to an upcoming APTA conference on ITS and Accessibility to be held in San Francisco. Tom Rickert agreed to keep the Committee informed on this event. This will be an invitation only event.

ABE60(4): Sub-committee on Research

Russell Thatcher and Lalita Sen, Co-chairs

Russell reported on the 2004 Paper Review process. 7 papers were received for review. He distributed handouts regarding the papers and related presentation and publication recommendations, Research Synthesis Topics submitted in 2003 and a summary of the 2004 sessions sponsored by our Committee. Russell noted that our Committee’s 2005 Call for Papers would, as in 2004, be general in scope, and focus on the user.  This is consistent with the overall theme for the 2005 TRB Annual Meeting.

Bill Crandall expressed interest in resubmitting his synthesis topic,

“ Accessible Fare Vending, Collection, Adjustment Machines and Fare Payment Systems Used in Transit “.

Interest was also expressed on the topic of “ Quiet Cars and Persons With Visual Impairments”. Revised synthesis topics should be forwarded to Lalita and Russell.

Russell acknowledged the presence of Julie Carroll, National Council on Disability, and that her organization was focussing on accessible transportation and the need for a better understanding of travel patterns of persons with disabilities. Russell will be the liaison from this Committee.

Campbell McKee reported on research on mobility aids and securement devices on transit.

Russell reminded the group that his Subcommittee is responsible for managing the William Bell Award, and that the 2003 Award will be presented to Tom Rickert at TRANSED 2004. It was suggested that the Bell 2005 Award be skipped, and that a Bell 2006 Award be presented at TRANSED 2007. It was agreed that all future Bell Awards will be presented every 3 years at the international TRANSED conferences.  It is recommended that the TRANSED host country should make the necessary arrangements for the recipient to travel. This requirement should be incorporated in to the TRANSED RFP contract with host countries. Ann Frye will look into this.

Rob Barnes, former Co-chair, Research Subcommittee, expressed his appreciation for the outstanding effort of the new Research Subcommittee Co-chairs, Russell and Lalita.

B. Bentzen noted that there were accessibility issue related papers in sessions sponsored by other Committees, like Ferries and Pedestrians, and that we should target such Committees with accessibility related papers to spread the topic around.

Kit stressed the need for paper reviewers for this year’s Paper Review Process. Persons interested and willing to review papers should let Russell and Lalita know well in advance of the paper deadline of August 1, 2004.

Members or friends with suggestions regarding possible sessions for next year’s Annual meeting should forward same to Kit or Russell.

Joint Committee on Transportation Options for Seniors

This is a new joint committee, initiated by the Committee on Safe Mobility for Older Persons and chaired by Katherine Freund.  It is not a subcommittee of ABE60, but is a joint sub-committee supported by Safe Mobility of Older Persons, Paratransit, Rural and Intercity Bus and Accessible Transportation and Mobility.  The proposed scope is not to duplicate, but to be cross cutting and to focus on the big picture, fill gaps, and to find sustainable and effective ways to keep older persons mobile. Attendees brainstormed on research topics not known in this area such as the following:

-there is a need to find out what users need to assist in their mobility,

-issues of non-driving,

-issues of using a car longer, 

-moving seniors with disabilities from paratransit to fixed route services,

-the issue of how to transition people from driving themselves to other forms of driving as a passenger was also raised.

This joint subcommittee will endeavour to develop a paper or conference session next year and also attempt to get a session in next year’s Human Factors workshop.

It was noted that the Southeast Michigan Council of Governments is organizing an International Conference on Elderly Mobility – Best Practices, sponsored by many organizations and to be held in Detroit 12 – 15 September 2004. 

6. Triennial Self Evaluation (TSE) / Strategic Plan/Possible Mid-year Meeting

ABE60’s Strategic plan is attached to our TSE. Ling Suen stressed the need to keep current with data on research proposals submitted, sessions sponsored and the number of attendees. The next TSE will be due in 2005. TRB has been using our Committee’s TSE as a guide to assist other Committees in preparing their own TSE’s. TRB also noted the need for our Committee to recruit younger members, but stated that the distribution of membership by geographic location and professional category is excellent. TRB encouraged the Committee to again develop potential research statements. The Committee’s topic area is of great interest and is an important area for future research.

The Committee discussed the possibility of a mid-year meeting, and if there is any benefit.  There was a successful joint caucus of four committees in 1999 (paratransit, rural, older drivers and accessible transportation).  There will be a meeting of the international sub-committee ABE60(1) in Japan before TRANSED, but no mid-year meeting of the main Committee.  The committee will be discussing holding a mid-year meeting in non-TRANSEND years. 

Strategic Issues 

Campbell identified the need for long term data and benchmarking on accessible service levels. He also noted the need for more basic research. As an example of a strategic topic about which not enough is known, he cited insufficient knowledge about the effect of lack of mobility on people’s health.  In areas such as this, and to obtain longer-term research funding, we need to work more with health-based organizations who do have large research programmes.  Another aspect of this same topic is the cross-sector benefits (for health, social services, senior centres, etc) of having accessible transportation services?

Tom Rickert noted the needs of less developed countries, and that we need a strategic focus. The very largest transport companies in the world are not located in North America. 

There was also some discussion about a Committee newsletter, but general reluctance to take on the large amount of work to produce one.  It was noted that the Committees on Safe Mobility of Older Persons and on Pedestrians both produce newsletters, which are distributed electronically.  It was considered probably more effective, at least for the time being, to use our Committee’s website to disseminate information on accessibility.

7. Report on Liaison Activities with Other TRB Committees:

Safe Mobility of Older Persons: Rosemary Mathias, Kit Mitchell

Kit noted that a Task Force had updated Report 218 and the full volume of conference papers is now in press; there is also to be a short Executive Summary, which should be available later in 2004.

A driving simulator specialist group has been formed to develop standards for simulators/protocols, particularly in terms of older drivers.

Rural Public and Intercity Bus Transportation: 

It was noted that the 16th National Conference on Rural Public and Intercity Bus Transportation will be held in Roanoke, Virginia, October 24-27, 2004. The TRB Program Assistant involved is Fred Scharf.

Paratransit: Rosemary Mathias

Rosemary reported that her Committee sponsored sessions were very well attended. There was excellent participation and approximately 50-70 attendees at each session. She also reported that the Paratransit  Committee had some success  with TCRP funded Synthesis projects. She also reported on Sunday’s Workshop on Researchable Topics. David Lewis facilitated an interesting and lively discussion  about ways to approach a wide range of research types and topics.

The Co-chairs thanked Rosemary for all her help with co-sponsoring sessions and organizing this Workshop.

Pedestrian: Lois Thibault…Beezy Bensen

Beezy reported that the pedestrian committee has a heightened awareness of 

of disability and public rights of way. The committee is changes the way that people recognize needs of human factors and universal accessible intersections. Pedestrian committee co-sponsored sessions. 

Tribal Issues: This committee has changed their name, and is now a full committee with mid year meetings. IT is an active group, but with little cross linkage.

Liaison with Joint committee on Roundabouts:  The joint committee on roundabouts was formed last year and includes representation from 10 committees.  There is a List serve for this committee.  The joint committee was a results of the multiple issues raised by the US Access Board Guidelines.  One of the most controversial issues is the set of recommendations for the use of signal controlled pedestrian crossings on the approaches to roundabouts, to assist pedestrians, particularly those with visual impairments. This has forced traffic engineers to deal with this issue and generated considerable discussion, often very acrimonious.  A Conference will be held in 2005 in Vail, CO, on this topic, and will be very important for issues related to people with disabilities.  There is also a need for international input on impacts of roundabouts on the lives of people with disabilities.

8. Roger Tate 2004 Award Presentation

Kit presented Kate Hunter-Zaworski with the 2004 Roger Tate Award, in recognition of her body of work in advancing the understanding of the field of accessible transportation and mobility. The Committee expressed their sincere congratulations and appreciation of her contributions to the field.

9. Major Accessibility Developments/Projects – Roundtable Discussion

There was no time to deal with any sharing of information on accessibility developments.

10.  Critical Issues re: Accessible Transportation and Mobility

Kit asked the group to quickly put forward any critical issues in our area.

Bill Crandall: how we can have more direct impact on design, with a checklist or guidelines, how do we put pressure on the ”enforcement” of accessibility?

Ann Frye: training of professionals in fields related to accessible transportation. (i.e. architects and engineers ) Need to put accessibility in their core curriculum.

Other Items: 

The need to document the value / economic benefits of accessible design to all people as well as to persons with disabilities was also highlighted.

Project ACTION  is supporting the development of a number of professional . education projects. For example, there is one on Accessible Pedestrian  Signals. There is a curriculum that has been developed and piloted. This is targeted at training designed engineers, orientation and mobility specialists ITE has decided to offer training in an on –line program, this includes: accessible signals, and training for signal technicians. This is also a certificate program

Benchmarking is also a key area – how do we know what is good accessibility?

There is a need to exchange accessibility manuals / collective specifications / guidelines and come to some sort of consensus on what level of accessibility is achievable.  There is also a problem with CEO’s, heads of companies and organizations, and marketers – they don’t understand the importance of accessible, universal design.

We need to focus more attention on the needs of people with cognitive impairments.

Long range development of more accessible environments for people in less developed countries

11. Other Business/Other Session Reports

There were no other items/matters raised by attendees.

12. Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 11:50 a.m.
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83rd Annual Meeting

Committee on Accessible Transportation and Mobility (A1E09)

Wednesday, January 14, 2004, 8:00 am-11: 30 am

Hemisphere Room, Hilton, Washington, DC

AGENDA

1. Call to Order, Kit Mitchell, Kate Hunter-Zaworski, Co- Chairs

2. Introductory comments, and introduction of  members and friends, All

- Reminder of New Committee Executives

      - Ling Suen – Emeritus Status

3. Review of Minutes of Previous Meeting and Action Items, Co-chairs, and Secretary, Rob Barnes

4. TRB Staff Announcements 

   - TCRP Project and Synthesis Results

        - TRB Committee Reorganization

5. Reports of Sub-committees

· A1E09(1):Sub-committee on International Activities, Maryvonne Dejeammes and Anne Frye, Co-Chairs

- TRANSED 2004

· A1E09(2): Report of the Sub-committee on Advanced Technology & Accessible Transportation, Carol Schweiger, Chair

· A1E09(4): Report of the Sub-committee on Research, Russell 

Thatcher and  Lalita Sen, Co-chairs

          - Call for Papers 2005

          - TCRP/Project Action Topics for 2004

          - Session # 726: “ Issues and Challenges Facing the Provision of    

          Accessible Transportation “

          - William Bell, 2005 Award

     -    A1E09 (3): Joint Committee on Transportation Options for Seniors

6. Triennial Self Evaluation/Strategic Plan

7. Report on Liaison Activities with Other TRB Committees:

    - Safe Mobility for Older Persons: Rosemary Mathias, Kit Mitchell

    - Rural Public and Intercity Bus Transportation: John Burkhardt 

    - Paratransit: Rosemary Mathias

    - ITS: Lalita Sen and Bill Crandall

    - Commuter Rail: Rosalyn Simon and Frances Chung

    - Non-Motorized: Tom Rickert and Lalita Sen

    - Pedestrian: Lois Thibault

- Tribal Issues: Lalita Sen and Mary Kihl

8. Roger Tate 2004 Award Presentation

9. Major Accessibility Developments/Projects – Roundtable Discussion

10. Other Business/Other Session Reports

11. Adjournment
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